WHITTLESFORD PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES
OF PARISH COUNCIL VIRTUAL MEETING HELD ON 
TUESDAY 14TH JULY 2020 VIA ZOOM

PRESENT : Chairman Arthur Greaves, Pam Freeman, Jan Holmes, Kirsty Davis, Felicity De Vries, Richard Williams, Ken Macdonald, Parish Clerk Marie Swann.
County Councillor Peter McDonald and 16 members of the public.
Robert Clarke from Clarke Associates Architecture of Urban Designs, Kevin Goodwin of Creative Consultancy joined the meeting for discussion on the development of land at Station Road.

ITEM 1. Apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Tim Teversham, Will Thomas, Ken Winterbottom and Michael Kilpatrick.
ITEM 2. Declaration of interest
None
ITEM 3. Signing of the minutes
The minutes of parish council meeting held on Tuesday 9th June 2020 were signed as a true record.
ITEM 4. Matters arising / action taken since last meeting
Parish Clerk commented on how the existing social media issues with the Facebook group were beginning to resolve themselves. Since the previous meeting held on 9th June where it was agreed that the clerk would set up a new page for parish council matters only seems to be working well and no further issues were reported.
Parish Clerk changed the name of the existing Facebook group to Whittlesford Parish News and this immediately took away any association and liability from the articles, posts and comments regularly being posted in the group where the majority were not parish council related.
A notice on the existing group was put up to notify residents of the change and if they wished to continue to follow parish council news they could follow the new page of ‘Whittlesford Parish Council’.
Parish Clerk will continue to monitor the existing group and try to promote the new page. Clerk to action any relevant amendments to the social media policy.

ITEM 5. Brief update on the Station Rd West development
(Prior to a full planning application being submitted)
The Parish Council received the following statement from property developers looking to develop the land at Station Road (West).
We have been through a Pre App. Process with SCDC on this site over the last nine months.

Our programme is to submit a Reserved Matters Application on the Outline Approved site by the end of July this year.

Our intention is to improve the design quality of the approved scheme both in terms of the Architecture and sense of place.
We are looking at a mixture of apartments in barn form buildings and some terrace 3 and 4 bedroom houses.

The location as you know is a former scrapyard brownfield site and is not really visible from Station Road West.
The site levels are around two metres lower than the adjacent land form to the West and North.

We are presently developing the design but we would welcome a discussion on this at your next meeting on Tuesday 14th July.

Outline planning permission that was previously granted did not include the former land of Duxford Hire, it was therefore an intenton to add this land to the original application for possible development and adjust the numbers of properties accordingly. 
Both Robert Clarke and Kevin Goodwin expect to submit a full planning application by the end of July. If received by the parish council it would be discussed in full at the next meeting of 8th September. 


ITEM 6. Open Forum

Councillor Richard Williams reported on several complaints he had received from residents regarding the burning of wood and waste at the Old Pedleys factory on Duxford Rd. It was reported that several neighbours had complained to the factory about the burning of wood and waste, however the owner was not very cooperative. Richard Williams has taken the matter up with Environmental health and they are expected to make a visit to the site.

Chairman Arthur Greaves reported on the infestation of rabbits at the parish cemetery where they have caused a great deal of damage and destruction. Chairman suggested that a survey was carried out by a local pest control company, clerk to arrange this.


ITEM 7. To approve End of Year accounts for the Memorial Hall
End of year accounts were received and approved by all Trustees in meeting of 14th July 2020. 

ITEM 8. Planning Report 
Application for Variation to Premises Licence – Whittlesford Social Club
The Parish Council received a variation of the premises licence of the social club. Philip Chapman the Chairman of the club was present at the meeting. 
The variation was to remove the clause applied to the licence back in 2012 in relation to No outside drinking of alcohol on the patio area. Several residents had put forward their objections, the majority of which related to incidents that occurred back in 2012. Whilst the parish council wishes to offer support to the club in the reopening of the business (post coronavirus) the parish council also fully appreciates the objections raised by the residents, however many objections raised were based on assumption of what might happen given the previous incidents and not on present day occurrences. For this reason the parish council would welcome a mutual compromise between the club and the nearby properties and the possibility of a trial period.
The Chairman of the social club explained how hard they have been working in monitoring the challenging task of compromise between the club customers and the neighbours and no complaints have been received since 2012. It was therefore agreed that No recommendation would be made by the parish council and the overall final decision was to be made by the licensing officers at South Cambs.

Planning Ref 20/1528/TTCA - 9 West End -Tree work in Conservation area
No Objections
Planning Ref 20/02400/HFUL - 13 Duxford Road-Detached Garage/Workshop
The Parish Council did not comment on this application
Planning Decision – S/3858/19/FL – 2 Whiskins – Single Storey Rear Extension
The application went to full planning committee and was approved.
Planning Decision – S/0158/20/FL – HUAWEI – Redevelopment of Spicers Site
The application went to full planning committee and approved. 
Planning Decision – Ref 20/02033/HFUL - 2 The Moraine - Ext & loft conversion. 
Application approved. 
Planning Ref 20/02063/FUL-Aerodrome Service Station
The application was withdrawn by the applicant
Appeal Decision – Ref APP/W0530/W/19/3242655  Spinney Hill Farm Newton Road.
Change of use to burial ground and nature reserve - S/1458/19/FL
Following its third appeal and a slight change in the rules of permitted development allowed on green belt the application was approved.
 
ITEM 9. County Report – Peter McDonald (Report attached)
Cambridgeshire County Report to Parishes July 2020
Cambridgeshire County Report
		

	C19 Local Outbreak Control Plan
The Government announced in May that part of its national strategy to manage and control the pandemic is for every area in England to develop a Local Outbreak Control Plan for COVID-19 by the end of June 2020. In Cambridgeshire and Peterborough our OCP builds on existing outbreak plans and relies on working closely with our local communities to reduce the risk of transmission of the infection, establish systems to identify new cases and reduce outbreaks. Where clusters of new COVID-19 cases arise we will identify them swiftly, and working with Public Health England Health Protection Team, will put measures in place to control them, so we can support the continued lifting of lockdown restrictions and the gradual return to normal life. The link to the plan is here:
file:///C:/Temp/ab098/Downloads/cambridgeshire-and-peterborough-local-outbreak-control-plan-v--.pdf



New Fostering Campaign
Cambridgeshire County Council wants to hear from anyone who is considering fostering in order to provide support, love and stability to children and young people.
To emphasise the importance of a stable home children from both Neale Wade academy in March and the Thomas Deacon Academy in Peterborough schools have recorded a special ‘Home’ poem on video, which highlights which bits of home are important to them. The video delivers a powerful message that no child should be without a home and the stability of a family environment.
Every day over 300 foster carers from across Cambridgeshire and Peterborough give over 1,000 fostered children and young people a safe and loving home.
Cambridgeshire County Council wants to encourage people to find out more about how they can inspire children and young people to reach their full potential. During Covid-19 both local authorities have been progressing enquiries over the telephone and by video call, but many more foster carers are needed to help support children over 10, teenagers and sibling groups.
If you are over 21 and have a spare bedroom in your home then you should not rule yourself out based on age, disability, ethnicity, gender identification, religion or sexual orientation. Carers can be single or in a relationship, own or rent their own home, have their own children or be child-free.
Carers receive payments and allowances to help cover their time and expenses, as well as advice and guidance so they are supported every step of the way.
Cambridgeshire County Council encourages you to find out more about fostering, visit the Cambridgeshire website. Alternatively, email fostering@cambridgeshire.gov.uk or call 0800 052 0078.


BAME Issues
Cambridgeshire County Council has spoken out about its commitment to tackling inequalities Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic (BAME) communities face every day.
Cambridgeshire County Council already has two working groups to tackle BAME inequalities – one of which is member led and one which is officer led.
Cllr Criswell has asked that the cross-party Tackling Poverty and Multiple Deprivation working group to consider this as part of its work. The working group is already focussing on four key themes:
· Increasing household income and reducing household costs
· Improving literacy, increasing education standards, and improving adult skills
· Strengthening families and communities
· Promoting long term economic growth


	Library Services
Book lovers can now order titles and collect them from libraries in Cambridgeshire from next week.
Following government guidance, Cambridgeshire County Council is starting a phased re-opening of library services from Monday 6 July, in line with the latest health and safety guidelines.
The council’s nine major libraries (Cambridge Central, Huntingdon, St Ives, St Neots, Bar Hill, Cambourne, Ely, March, Wisbech) will be re-opening from next week - opening times are available here.
In order to maintain a safe environment, a number of service changes have been made. Customers will be required to maintain social distancing outside library entrances and once inside the buildings, will not be able to browse titles.
To help people access the books they want, the council is introducing a new service called ‘Select and Collect’. Customers can choose titles according to their preferences (e.g. genre, fiction, non-fiction, talking books, children’s books etc.) and then collect them from libraries.
Order a book using Select and Collect here or call the Customer Service Centre on 0345 045 5225. Customers will be notified when their books are ready to collect. Reservations will be reintroduced from June 29 to allow customers to request individual titles.
The council plans opening all remaining libraries from 3 August for two days per week and will continue to review the situation.
Library meeting rooms will remain closed and events and activities will not resume until it is safe to do so. Mobile library services will also remain closed until further notice.
Public access IT facilities will be available by appointment only, with a limit of one 45 minute appointment per day per customers.
Read more about our library services here.
Our archives service is also re-opening; read more here.
Foxton Travel Hub
This proposal for the travel (Southern option) was approved at the June 25th Board, however the Officers have been asked to re-look in the context of C19 and the benefit to the Local Community.     
There is a new discussion on a bridge crossing on the A10 and leaves this open to National Rail to propose. 
Communities Capital Fund
The fund was over-subscribed and we are waiting to see if we can access mobile classrooms from County stock for both Foxton & Fowlmere.
Safeguarding Reminder
Children’s Safeguarding 
If you are concerned that a child may be suffering physical, sexual or emotional abuse or neglect or is at risk of significant harm you should contact Children’s Services using one of the following: • Cambridgeshire children: 0345 045 5203 ReferralCentre.children@cambridgeshire.gov.uk • Peterborough children: 01733 864180 • Out of Hours Emergency Duty Team (EDT): 01733 234724 If you are a professional you can report a safeguarding concern using the Cambridgeshire & Peterborough Safeguarding Referral Form. All telephone referrals will need to be followed up in writing within 24 hours by the referring professional. 
Adult Safeguarding 
If you have concerns for an Adult, you should contact Adult Services using one of the following: Cambridgeshire County Council • Telephone: 0345 045 5202 • Email: referral.centre-adults@cambridgeshire.gov.uk Peterborough City Council • Telephone: 01733 747474 • Email: adultsocialcare@peterborough.gov.uk Between Monday to Thursday 5pm to 8am and Friday 4pm to Monday 8am, adult safeguarding concerns can be directed to the Emergency Duty Team (EDT) – 01733 234724

	


Peter McDonald July 6th 2020




ITEM 10. District Report – Richard Williams (Report attached)  
District Report
Cllr. Richard Williams

Planning Matters
The application by Huawei to develop the old Spicers site was approved by the District Council Planning Committee in June. The application was considered on planning grounds alone, as is the Council’s legal obligation. As part of a s.106 agreement to be attached to the planning consent, Huawei will be required to build a new publicly accessible walking and cycling path running East-West across the site, linking the A1301 (Sawston Bypass) with Whittlesford Road, South of the lake. The planning consent requires the company to use ‘reasonable endeavours’ to obtain consent for the new pathway within 12 months of the development starting and for completion of the path within 6 months of consent being obtained or occupation of the site by the company (whichever is later). Other transport conditions attached to the application relate to provision of a flare on the northern arm of the A1301/A505 junction. 

The proposal to develop the 168-bed hotel on the IWM site was also approved by the planning committee in June. 

The application to develop the Aerodrome Service Station near Burma Road and Ledo Road was considered by the Council in June. Following strong objections from residents, this application was recommended for refusal and was then withdrawn. 

Spinney Hill – as members of the Parish Council know, the appeal against the refusal of permission was granted. At the request of the Parish Council, meetings were arranged with Anthony Browne MP and the Greater Cambridge Planning Department to discuss the outcome of the appeal and options open to the Parish Council in response. Members will have seen the recent response from Julie Ayres to the concerns raised by the Parish Council

For information: I joined the District Council Planning Committee in June 

Zero Carbon Community Grants
The District Council has launched a new Zero Carbon Grants process. Local groups can apply for grants of between £1,000 and £15,000 for projects which contribute making South Cambs ‘zero carbon’. Projects must be ‘accessible to the community’. Full information can be found here: https://www.scambs.gov.uk/100-000-further-funding-to-help-shape-south-cambridgeshire-s-zero-carbon-communities/
Applications must be received before 5pm 30 September 2020.  

Cllr.williamsR@scambs.gov.uk / 07584037016 






ITEM 11. Accounts – To approve accounts – 10th June – 14th July 2020
The following accounts were approved by all present
ACCOUNTS TO PAY
Parish Cemetery                                                                 140.00
Maynards Open Space                                                      140.00
Allotments & Community Orchard                                 160.00
Peoples Pension (Employee Contribution)                      41.82
Peoples Pension (Employer Contribution)                       66.92
Clerk Salary (52 hrs + 2 bank holidays)                           842.75 Chq 100264
Clerk (Reclaim payments made Comm Fund)               348.90 Chq 100265
Clerk Paye (HMRC)                                                               19.74 Chq 100266
NP Admin                                                                               39.90 Chq 100267
Haven Power (New energy supplier                                247.66 VAT £39.68
Cambs County Council 
(Final invoice for energy supply - street lighting       2,054.21 Chq 100268
Whittlesford Memorial Hall (Reclaimed VAT)           3,172.57 Chq 100269
Whittlesford Lawn Trust (2nd half of annual grant)  5,000.00 Chq 100270 
TOTAL ACCOUNTS TO PAY                                         £12,274.47
VAT FOR MONTH 4                                                            £39.68

ACCOUNTS RECEIVED
H Paintin (Parish Cemetery Internment)                         500.00
Co-op Funerals (Scattering of ashes)                                  50.00
UK Power Networks (Sub station rent Chiltern House    50.20
HMRC – Reclaimed VAT for PC 2019/20                       2,828.83
TOTAL ACCOUNTS RECEIVED                                        £3,429.03

TOTAL ACCOUNTS RECEIVED FOR RECLAIMED VAT FROM HMRC WAS £6,001.40
MEMORIAL HALL - £3,172.57
PARISH COUNCIL - £2,828.83
TOTAL          -           £6,001.40

COMMUNITY FUND MONTHLY REPORT
Balance at last meeting of 9th June 2020                                        3,201.35
ACCOUNTS PAID (10th June – 14th July 2020)
2 claims received from Rev Olivia Coles for a total of £348.90                       
TOTAL ACCOUNTS PAID FROM THE COMMUNITY FUND           £348.90
TOTAL AVAILABLE BALANCE OF COMMUNITY FUND - £2,852.45

MONTHLY REPORT ON THE ZERO CARBON GRANT EXPENDITURE REMAINS THE SAME AS MONTH 3 WITH A TOTAL EXPENDITURE TO DATE OF £660.29

MONEY AVAILABLE £2950.71 FROM £3,611.00 GRANT MONEY RECEIVED


ITEM 12. Correspondence
All correspondence has been forwarded to all councillors throughout the month and acted upon accordingly.

ITEM 13. Date of next meeting – Tuesday 8th September 2020


